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ABOUT THE SHADE TREE A’S 
http://www.shadetreeas.org 
The Shade Tree A’s is a non-profit organization 

dedicated to the preservation and the restoration of the 
Model A Ford automobile. Shade Tree A’s annual dues 
($65) include membership in the Model A Ford Club of 
America (MAFCA, $40) and a subscription to The Re-
storer Magazine.  Members are also urged to join the 
Model “A” Restorers Club (MARC, $38) which in-
cludes a subscription  to Model “A” News. The club also 
is a member of MAFFI, the Model “A” Ford Founda-
tion, Inc. 

About This Newsletter 
© 2015 Shade Tree A’s, except as noted. 

Please contact Rachel d’Entremont 
(Newsletter@ShadeTreeAs.org) concerning reprinting 
of articles, illustrations, or photos. 

 

      Shade Tree A’s  News 

 

 
ANYONE NEED A PENCIL? 

Rachel d’Entremont 

When number-one son Brian  finally boarded 
his flight  back to Switzerland on January 6,   he 
had my  ‘28 Roadster behaving quite well. The en-
gine was back in it, the “toes” were aimed correct-
ly, the brakes adjusted properly, the oil changed, 
the steering greatly improved. Life was good. 

One month later, the car was returned to my 
garage on the back of a flatbed tow truck.  

On February 7 the Aiken Model A’s had a 
workday in Trenton SC where we  finished up a 
project started in  January. The goal was to  get a 
Model A pickup out of the  barn in which it had 
sat for over three years and to drive it under its 
own power to the front of the  house so the own-
er, hampered by limited mobility, could see it run-
ning. With a temporary small gas tank rigged to 
bypass the trucks rusted gas tank, the task was 
achieved much sooner than expected and folks 
took turns driving around  a field, uninhibited by 
brakes! 

A few of us stuck around for a tour of the 
1842 plantation house while the majority of the 
club left for home.  

After the tour I headed back to Aiken followed 
by Eric; everyone else had either  gone earlier or 
headed in other directions.  I was climbing a  pretty 
good hill when I noticed that the  temperature 
gauge was reading higher than normal. I recalled 
that the temperature was a little high on the way to 
Trenton which surprised me since it was a cold 
morning but I was distracted by something in my 
eye causing it to water excessively and forgot to 
mention the temperature to anyone.  

I was thinking that I  should pull off the road 
as soon as there was a safe place and as I reached 
the top of the hill, I saw a road to the right. As I 
signaled my turn, the temperature gauge shot up to 

the top and the engine died just as I made the turn. 
I coasted to a stop with Eric right behind. 

Eric checked the oil filler tube and noticed that 
there was the tell-tale milky look that indicated a 
blown head gasket. The dipstick registered abso-
lutely no oil. (For those of you thinking I was de-
linquent in checking the oil, I had probably driven 
less than 10 miles since the oil was changed.)  He 
added a couple of quarts and while he was on the 
phone telling Dotti he’d be late, I watched the 
newly added oil pour out onto the street! 

I called AAA and was asked the usual “what is 
the make and model of your car?” The response to 
my answer was “Cool”. I told her it was a lot more 
cool when I wasn’t stranded on the side of the 
road. When she asked the color, I was temped to 
get snarky and say it was the only Model A broken 
down at that intersection but, since I needed her 
help, I answered nicely. The tow truck driver also 
thought it was neat getting to haul a Model A. Glad 
someone enjoyed the experience. 

To those of you who tell me how much you 
enjoy reading about my amusing car troubles, I 
need to find a less expensive way to entertain you.  

If you see a little old lady in Model A-era cloth-
ing selling pencils on the street, please be kind and 
buy a few from me.  
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Sketch 1930 Model A Tudor Sedan 
 Steven Brown 
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OFF THE RUNNING BOARD 
Eric Shogren, President 

 
BENEATH THE WHEEL  

(With apologies to Herman Hess) 
 

Well this has been a busy month for Dotti and 
me. Unfortunately, it hasn't been Model A related. 
Dotti's father has been ill and we've been spending 
time in Iowa with her parents helping out. Between 
taking care of family and work travel I've spent six 
and a half weeks of REAL winter as of this writing. 
I guess that's karma for having bragged to my 
northern friends about living in the South for 26 
years. But this means I'm DEFINITELY ready for 
touring season! 

We've got Boshears, the picnic at River Bridge 
with the Low Country A's, and Social Security Run 
coming up. So some great opportunities to get the 
cars out on the road. Unfortunately, Darlington has 
been cancelled. The Low Country A's were unable 
to obtain insurance for the event. I am sorry they 
had to make that decision, but I understand. It's a 
sad statement about the times we live in.  

On another note I have mailed out ballots on 
the meeting schedule. As you will see on the ballot 
there are three option. The first will be maintaining 
the current schedule (October through March 
meeting on the second Saturday of the month at 
10:00 am and April through September meeting on 
the second Monday of the month at 7:00 pm). The 
second option is meeting on the second Monday of 
the month at 7:00 pm year round and the third op-
tion is meeting the second Saturday of the month at 
10:00 am year round. I have appointed Kathy 
Poole, Tom Roberts and Don Turley as a commit-
tee to count the ballots at the March meeting. 
Whichever option receives the most votes will be 
the option we go with. In the event of a tie a coin 
will be flipped as the tie breaker.  

At this point I plan to be at the March meeting, 
but only time will tell. I hope to see all of you then 
and breakfast at the Sunrise Grill on Washington 
Rd, next to Kmart at 8:00 am for whoever wants to 
join in.  

 

CONTACT INFO 
Shade Tree A’s Model A Club 
4424 Reynolds Street 
Hephzibah GA 30815-7909 
Web Page: http://www.ShadeTreeAs.org 
 
 

mailto:VP@ShadeTreeAs.org
mailto:BOD1@ShadeTreeAs.org
mailto:BOD1@ShadeTreeAs.org
mailto:membership@shadetreeas.org
mailto:BOD1@ShadeTreeAs.org
mailto:BOD1@ShadeTreeAs.org
mailto:BOD1@ShadeTreeAs.org
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MEETING MINUTES 

February 14, 2015 
 
Vice President Greg Jones called the meeting 

to order at 10:05am by wishing everyone a Happy 
Valentines Day and thanking the George Gordon 
Family for making the day so special with themed 
decorations and refreshments.  President Eric Sho-
gren and wife Dotti were absent due to illness in 
Dotti’s family. 

Shelia McPherson was recognized for her dedi-
cation to making our meetings special and was 
named The Shade Tree A’s “Sergeant at Arms”. 

There were thirty-three members present and 
two visitors.  There were no new members in at-
tendance.  Due to computer difficulties an off-the-
cuff treasurer’s report was given by Richard Dune-
vent.  The January 2015 minutes were approved as 
published in the Newsletter.  James McPherson 
had no new information regarding MARC or 
MFCA and reminded us that publication delays 
were to be expected. 

Greg asked us to take an active interest in our 
Newsletter by providing pictures, project write ups, 
details and dates related to events that may be of 
interest to our club and stories related to our cars 
and Model A driving experiences.  Rachel d’En-
tremont, our editor, said to keep the information 
coming.  Information to appear in the next 
month’s Newsletter should be sent to Rachel about 
a week before the end of the current month.  

Greg expressed his condolences and those of 
the Shade Tree A membership to the Gordon fam-
ily due to the death of the Gordon family’s grand-
son/nephew, Chris Gordon. 

In the Show and Tell segment, Robbie Jones, 
brought a true puzzler, an unidentified automotive 
gizmo which remains unidentified after being 
passed about and tinkered with.  Rachel related 
that her car has suffered a blown head gasket.   An 
original bill of sale has been found for a 1926 tour-
ing car unfortunately the car was not with the bill 
of sale.  Greg’s first car was a 1929 Town Sedan 
which was discovered in a chicken coop.  Price 
paid for this automobile, $100.00. 

Under Old Business, the 2015 meeting sched-
ule was further discussed.  Ballots are to be mailed 

out.  The schedule to be adopted will be an-
nounced at the March meeting.  Greg reminded us 
that while meetings are important, the club’s main 
purpose is to get out and do stuff with our cars. 

Under New Business, Gerald Melchiors dis-
cussed the Boshears Skyfest and Fly-In Car Show 
scheduled for Saturday, May 16th.  He gave us 
some insight concerning the event and provided 
color printouts and registration forms.   Doug Wil-
son provided details concerning the Augusta St. 
Patrick’s Day Parade, March 17th.  He and four/
five other club members have registered to drive in 
the parade.  Dan Perla, Webmaster, requested in-
formation concerning club members’ activities and 
restorations in order to keep the website interesting 
and relevant.  Concerning refreshments, there are 
some dates available.   Please sign up. 

Greg presented a technical program on steering 
titled “What is a Caster?”.  He discussed the bene-
fits of a proper front-end alignment and provided a 
technical handout.  THE RESTORER magazine 
was noted as a good source for information related 
to this topic.  A complete set of this magazine and 
other restorative source material is part of the li-
brary at Richard’s garage. 

The meeting was adjourned and refreshments 
were eaten with the “gusto of a hound dog”.   

 
Kathy Poole 
Secretary  

 

RIVERS BRIDGE  STATE PARK  
May 23 

The Lowcountry A’s have invited the STA’s, 
the Aiken Model A’s,  and Palmetto A’s  for a  day 
trip to Rivers Bridge State Park in Ehrhardt, SC on 
Saturday, May 23.  It is approximately equidistant 
from Columbia, Augusta,  and Charleston.  They 
really would love to have a good crowd join in 
from these clubs.  Plans now are for the Lowcoun-
try A’s to reserve the big shelter and for everybody 
to bring their own picnics.  More details will fol-
low. 
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LOOKING AHEAD 
 

NEWS FROM UNDER THE SHADE TREE 
 Chris Gordon, grandson of George and neph-

ew of William, Donald, Mike, and Misty, died 
January 30 in Greenwood. 

 George Gordon will be having heart surgery 
sometime in March and his family requests 
our prayers for a successful  procedure and 
speedy recovery. 

 Long-time member Jim Leach died Feb. 22 
after  suffering  severe injuries in a truck acci-
dent the previous week. 

 

CLUB EVENTS 
 
 Mar 17 –St. Patrick’s Day Parade- noon 
 Mar 21– Palmetto A’s Picnic in the Park 
 Apr. 9-12 –Charlotte Swap Meet  
 April 17-19 -Darlington  Cancelled 
 Apr. 24 & 25 Fiddlers & Fiddleheads Festival 
 May 9- Penny Pinson Hot Dog Day 
 May 14-17  Social Security Run 
 May  16– Boshear Fly-in 
 May 16—Blackville Music & Arts Festival 
 May 23– River Bridge Park Tour 
 June 20– Trenton Peach Festival 
 July 4—Gilbert Parade 

 

 

10 – Georgia Cunningham 
15 - Rosalind Neal 
20 - Dan Perla 
25 - Curtis Krosting 
28 - Pat Hughes 
29 - Doug Wilson 

FROM THE MARCH  
ASSEMBLY LINE 

REFRESHMENT SCHEDULE 
 

March:  Neitzke, Morse, G. Jones, Richardson 
April: Numar, H. Jones, Dunevent's, R. Jones 
May: Melchiors, Dinkins, Wilson, Prince 
June: Poole, Carruthers _________, _________ 
July: _________,__________, ________, ______ 

NUTS & BOLTS 
 

 Hanging closet organizers with clear pockets 
are great places to store hard-to-hang tools. 

 After draining gas from the car, put coffee fil-
ters in a funnel when you return it to the gas 
tank to remove any rust  or debris. 

 Keep crystal kitty litter (dried silica gel)  in a 
cloth bag in your tool box to absorb moisture 
before it ruins tools. 

MARCH MEETING 
The March meeting will be Saturday, March 14 

at 10:00am  at Richard’s Garage, 4338 Owens 
Road, Evans, GA.   

REFRESHMENT SIGN-UP SHEET 
There are still openings on the sign-up sheet fro 

refreshments. Contact Eric to be put on the list. 
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STILL AROUND AFTER ALL  
THOSE YEARS... 

DEAR MISS CRANK 
 
Miss Crank has very little expertise on a great 

many subjects. She is here to answer Model A 
questions relating to manners, relationships, home, 
pets, and more. 

 
Dear Miss Crank: 
While touring in our Ford Model A with anoth-

er club, we noticed that one member of their club 
rode in the left lane the whole time we were on a 
four-lane road. Traffic was backed up behind us 
for quite a ways because we were only driving 
about 45 mph on a 55-mph  road. Should we have 
said something?  

 
Embarrassed 
 
Dear Embarrassed: 

Not knowing the other driver, I can’t say whether say-

ing something to him would do any good or not. And since I 

an not yet in syndication, it’s doubtful he will see himself in 

my column. Slower traffic, and especially traffic traveling well 

below the speed limit, should stay to the right; it’s the polite 

thing to do and in many places, it’s the law. On a two-lane 

road, it would be kind to pull over occasionally to let others 

pass. As Model A owners we should be drawing attention to 

our cars in a positive way and not make other motorists 

resentful of having to share the road with us.  

Send your Model A-related questions to: Miss 
Crank at  newsletter@shadetreeas.org.  
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THE AIKEN MODEL A’S 
The Aiken Model A’s  now has a website.  

Visit  it at www.aikenas.org  

 

Boshears' 22nd Annual Skyfest will be held 
May 16th & 17th, 2015. Excitement is in the air 
and on the ground...with lots of fun for the entire 
family! Gates open at 9:00 am and opening cere-
monies are scheduled for 1:30 pm each day. 

Model A’s and two occupants are admitted free 
on May 16th. 

Daniel Field 
1775 Highland Avenue, Augusta, GA 30904  

 

 

ST. PATRICK’S DAY PARADE 
The parade will be March 17th with line up at 

12:00 at the James Brown Arena, 601   7th Street, 
Augusta. The parade starts at 2: 00 PM. Tell them 
at the gate you are with the Shade Tree A's.  

 

PENNY PINSON HOT DOG DAY  
The Penny Pinson Hot Dog Day Picnic will be 

held on Saturday May 9th at Emerald Farm, 
Greenwood, SC. Bring a side and drinks. Lunch is 
at noon. 

MEMBER PROJECTS 

Rachel’s Roadster getting towed home after blowing a head gasket.  The tow truck driver 
and the AAA dispatcher thought it was “cool”.  

http://www.aikenas.org
http://www.boshears.com/index.html
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www.schwalms.com 

WEDNESDAY LUNCH 
 
A group of STA members meet at Ci Ci's Pizza, 

4020 Washington Rd. for lunch each Wednesday. 
The restaurant is actually between Washington Rd 
and Columbia Rd, in front of the Gerald Jones Au-
toplex. Join 10-12 of your fellow STA'era at 11:30 
for lunch.  

TALLADEGA SPEEDWAY TOUR  
March 6 & 7, Talladega Alabama  

The STA’s have received an invitation from 
the  Central Alabama Model “A” Ford Club to 
attend the March 6-7, 2015 Talladega Speedway 
tour with fellow club members from around the 
Southeast.  

For Information contact Gerald Grizzard: 
Office(256)835-2998,or Cell: (256) 310-6463, 
Email: Gfireman52@aol.com. or Paul M Majer-
ick (334) 312-3029 Email paulmajer-
ick@aol.com  

 
VOTE ON MEETING SCHEDULE 

By now you should have received a ballot  for 
the decision on whether to continue the current 
meeting schedule of Saturday mornings during the 
cooler months and Monday evenings during the 
warmer months, switch back to Monday evening 
year round, or switch to Saturday mornings year 
round.  

The ballots can be brought to the March 14 
meeting but since they are self addressed and 
stamped, there’s no reason to delay and possibly 
forget to bring it. So put it in the mail today if you 
have not already done so. 

mailto:Gfireman52@aol.com
mailto:paulmajerick@aol.com
mailto:paulmajerick@aol.com
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JIM LEACH 
 
Mr. James Walton Leach, age 76 of Augusta, 

Georgia and formerly of Candor NC  died Sunday, 
February 22 in Augusta. A funeral service was held  
on Friday, February 27 at Macedonia Presbyterian 
Church Conducted by Pastor Tim Ferrell. Burial 
was in the Church Cemetery. 

Mr. Leach was born October 18, 1938 in 
Montgomery County to Ervin Leach and Ollie Set-
tle Leach. He was a self-employed carpenter and a 
member of Bethel Baptist Church in Thomson, 
Georgia. He was preceded in death by a son Jon 
Walton Leach and a daughter Joyce L Juarez. 

He is survived by daughters Mary Ellen Garcia 
and Jan Leach both of Topeka, Kansas; a son 
James Malcolm Leach of Baxter Springs, Kansas; 
sisters, Scarlett Leach and Sara L. Thompson both 
of Candor and Becky L. Roach (Corky) of Albe-
marle; and his best friend, Jennie Durham of Au-
gusta, Georgia; 16 grandchildren and 28 great 
grandchildren. 

Memorials may be made to Bethel Baptist 
Church Building Fund, 500 Holt St., Thomson, 
Georgia 30824. 

 

MOVIE OPPORTUNITY 
We’ve been asked to supply cars for a filming 

event involving  cars from the 1930’s. This is not 
limited to only Model A’s. 

The exact dates are yet to be established as the 
cars which we are to offer also determine the dates 
those cars are to play but the range of dates are 
March 12th through April 2nd and the two loca-
tions in Georgia are Newnan and Bostwick.  Please 
send pictures of your 1930-1939 vehicles to John 
Wiese at jww777706@yahoo.com ; his phone num-
ber is 678-786-0235. 
He’s looking for: 
 1930's Fancy Car 
 1930's Car w/ Shovel Nose Plow 
 1930's Truck w/ Shovel Nose 
 1930's Police Car 
 1930's Stakebed Truck 
 1930's Military Truck 
 1930's Armored Truck w/ Machine Gun 
 1930's Regular Cars 
 1930's Jalopy 
 

DARLINGTON TOUR CANCELLED  
 

The Administration of the Low Country Model 
A Ford Club had come to a very difficult deci-
sion.  After many calls, emails, meetings, phone 
calls and faxes to insurance companies, it has be-
come necessary to cancel our much anticipated 
Darlington Raceway weekend.  The trouble is our 
ability to obtain insurance to drive our Model A's 
on the raceway. Our insurance provides coverage 
for our routine day trips, picnics, car shows and 
meetings.  They will not cover our club on the race-
way. An additional rider was offered from an under-
writer at the cost of $2500 for the one-day event. 
This is not a practical expense for The LowCountry 
Model A's .  We have explained that we were only 
to drive laps around the track controlled by a track 
pace car, we sent pictures of Darlington Raceway, 
and explained that the cars would be limited to 45 
mph. This was without success. One of their re-
strictions was that  no one under 18 would drive or 
ride in the car.  We are exploring different avenues 
for insurance coverage for future club events. 
Wayne Gibbons 
VP LCMAFC 
Chairman, Darlington Event  

mailto:jww777706@yahoo.com
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FASHION IDEAS 
Rachel d’Entremont 

As the owner of an open car, I’m always on 
the lookout for hats that would be appropriate  
for the Model A era, especially in the winter. 
Some of the women’s  styles of the day were pret-
ty wild and  I would not be comfortable wearing 
them but there are many that are similar to winter 
hats currently available in department stores and 
on line.  Perhaps some of these styles from vin-
tage catalogs could serve as inspiration  when 
you’re  shopping the winter clearance sales. 

VINTAGE VISIONS 
Anne Neely-Beck 

Anne is still suffering the 
effects of  a June 2013 auto ac-
cident  and is taking a break 
from her contributions to the 
newsletter until she  is feeling 
better. 
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Boshears Skyfest Car Show 

Saturday, May 16, 2015   

22
nd

 Annual Boshears Skyfest at Daniel Field 
   Located at the intersection of Highland Avenue and Wrightsboro Road, Augusta, GA 

 

 
  
  
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Car Show: Saturday, May 16, 2015 

Open to all cars and trucks 25 years and older. 

No registration fee. Pre-registration is encouraged. 

Show vehicle admission is from 9 to 11 AM. Registration is closed at 11am. 

Voting 11am to 3pm. Trophies awarded 3:45pm 

People’s Choice Awards plus a Best of Show trophy. 

Registrants receive 2 free Boshears Skyfest and Fly-In entrance tickets per car entered. 

No entrance fee but voluntary donations may be made to the  

GaSCar fund raising project supporting Hale House.  

Pre-registration form available at http://gascar.home.comcast.net 
 

For further car show information contact Mark Petry @ 706-736-3392. 

 

 

                        Hosted by GaSCar Antique Car Club 
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THE CLASSIFIEDS 

HATS FOR SALE 
Navy blue Shade Tree A’s hats for $12.00. See 
Richard or Frankie. 

FOR SALE 
Complete hydraulic brake setup for a Model A 

Ford. This hydraulic brake setup was formerly in-
stalled on James Beck's 1930 Model A Coupe. Just 
bolt on to your Model A and you are ready to go. 
$1,000.00. George Gordon 706-513-7619  

FOR SALE 
3 Model A engine blocks, assorted crankshafts 

and oil pans.  $100 for all. Contact Ross Ott at 
(706) 825-7099, rosswott@gmail.com.  

FOR SALE 
 Two-2- Firestone Studded Grip tires;  4:40-

4:50 X 21 tires. good tread but cracking on the 
sides. I changed them off my Model T for that 
reason-FREE 

 1929 transmission with chrome gear shift.  I 
changed this our of the speedster and replaced 
it with a 1936 transmission. It was working 
well when removed. $150.00 

 Rebuilt Model A clutch and pressure plate that 
I do not need. $65. 

 Heat shield that goes between the muffler and 
floor board. this is new. $40.00 

Abbie Prince: prince77@comcast.net 

 

FOR SALE 
Engine blocks 
Crankshafts 
Miscellaneous parts 

Contact: John Ott  803 760 5723 

mailto:rosswott@gmail.com
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FOR SALE 
 1931 Model A Tudor with the Blue Wheels.  
Excellent mechanical shape, runs and drives 

well. No rust. Last painted 1952, original uphol-
stery. 4 new tires, not installed,  are included. 
Leather trunk and rack included. LED turn signals 
included. 

Alternator installed but have the original gen-
erator. 

Manifold heater. Driven to Cape Hatteras last 
year. Previous owner Chris Brown in  Jacksonville 
Florida. Seller wants $15,000. Sharon Stewart: call 
or text 912-687-0746. 

FOR SALE: 
        1930 Model A Ford Tudor (Kenny 

Croft’s car). Fully restored by owner in 
2006.  Black with partial Lebaron Bonney medi-
um beige interior and new top.  Good tires and 
runs good. Extra clean. Driven around town reg-
ularly until health issues dominated. Family wants 
to sell.  $15,000.00.  Come drive it home!  Please 
call 843-324-0429. 

FOR SALE 
I would like to sale my 1930  Tudor. I paid 

Coach Vanover $12K for it last January and spent 
12 months of labor and $12K restoring it to its pre-
sent condition.  I'd like to sell it for about $15K (or 
best offer). Attached are recent photos of the vehi-
cle. 

Charles Howell    (706) 312-6794  


